PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 6, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 6, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

Eel River Headwaters Project – Town Manager Mark Sylvia explained to the Board that Massachusetts Coastal Zone Management named the Eel River Headwaters Project a priority project and awarded the Town a $20,000 grant.  Named a priority project last year and awarded $60,000 by the Massachusetts Riverways Program, the Eel River Headways Project is the first to be designated a priority by both agencies.  This, Mr. Sylvia said, is an example of the success our professional staff has demonstrated in securing grants for vital community projects 
11 Lincoln – Mr. Sylvia noted that the debut episode of 11 Lincoln, Plymouth’s new Government Access show, aired Monday, February 5, 2007 on PACTV.  The half-hour show will focus on educational segments and newsworthy topics related to municipal administration, legislation, and function.  The show will air Mondays and Thursdays at 5:30 p.m. and on Sundays at 4:30 p.m.  Mr. Sylvia mentioned that he has already received positive feedback on the first episode.
Department of Revenue’s Financial Management Review – Mr. Sylvia stated that a presentation will be made during the February 20th Selectmen’s meeting on the Department of Revenue’s Financial Management Review for the Town of Plymouth.  Along with the findings, Mr. Sylvia said, the Town will present its recommendations and a corresponding implementation plan.
Joint Meeting With the Planning Board – Mr. Sylvia announced that, during their February 20th meeting, the Board of Selectmen will hold a joint meeting with the Planning Board to discuss formation of the Master Plan Implementation program, the Land Inventory Committee, and the Industrial/Commercial Zoning Committee.
40B Projects – Mr. Sylvia brought the Board’s attention to a letter addressed to the Governor Deval Patrick from the Planning Board regarding local control of 40B projects.  The letter, Mr. Sylvia said, was precipitated by an investigative article in The Boston Globe about developers and low-cost housing.  With the Board’s permission, Mr. Sylvia said that he would send a letter (similar to the Planning Board’s) to Governor Patrick in support of stronger local control of 40B projects.  Additionally, Director of Community Development Bruce Arons has joined with other concerned communities to bring reform to the 40B process. 
Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant Re-Licensing – Mr. Sylvia noted that he and Chairman Quintal recently met with Plymouth’s legislative delegation to bring them up to speed on the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant re-licensing process.  
Licenses

Brinker Massachusetts Corporation d/b/a Chili’s Grill and Bar, 2 Plaza Way is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the building and health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler, Early Sunday Opening, and Extension of Hours Licenses for Brinker Massachusetts Corporation d/b/a Chili’s Grill and Bar.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (Renewal)

Plymouth Motorcars

198 S. Meadow Road

Matt Meyer

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the above Class II Auto Dealer License (Renewal) for Plymouth Motorcars.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

Buffalo Grille, 179 Court Street requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License (New) for Radio and Television.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the above Comprehensive Entertainment License (New) for Buffalo Grille.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Sunday Entertainment (New)

Buffalo Grille, 179 Court Street requested a Sunday Entertainment License (New) for Radio and Television.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the above Sunday Entertainment License (New) for Buffalo Grille.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

Our House Services, 40 Russell Street requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for dinner and wine tasting for the following dates:

2/8/07

6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.
2/14/07
7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

2/9/07

7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.
2/16/07
7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Minutes from January 23, 2007 – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the January 23rd, 2007 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with Selectman Loewenberg abstaining, as she did not attend the January 23rd meeting.
Minutes from January 30, 2007 – On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the January 30th, 2007 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with Selectman Malaguti abstaining, as he did not attend the January 30th meeting.

Affordable Housing Plan - The Board granted permission to the Office of Community Development to submit their completed Affordable Housing Plan to the Massachusetts Department of Housing & Community Development for approval.

Acceptance of Gift (Wetlands Restoration) – The Board approved the acceptance of a gift of $4,500 from the Massachusetts Corporate Wetlands Restoration Partnership toward erosion prevention and construction at the Town Brook Herring Run at Jenney Grist Mill.

Acceptance of Gift (Road Improvements) - The Board approved the acceptance of a gift of $25,000 from P.A. Landers for future road improvements/maintenance of Plymouth Street and/or Carver Road from Darby Station Road west to the Carver Town Line.

Appointment – Upon his request to be reappointed to the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC), the Board invited William Rudolph for a brief question and answer session before consideration of his reappointment.  Selectman Schena explained that this was no reflection upon the candidate; instead, he said, it was a means through which the Board and the public could become familiar with the candidate.  Asked about his experiences during his time as member of the PDC, Mr. Rudolph noted that he was one of the first appointees to the PDC from the outset of its inception.  Mr. Rudolph said that, while he has encountered some frustration during his tenure, he has seen progress made, and he believes that he and his fellow members have done their best, considering the parameters around their responsibilities and capabilities.  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to reappoint William Rudolph to the Plymouth Development Corporation for a term expiring December 1, 2011.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Permission to File Notice of Intent - The Board granted permission to Strategic Design & Construction to file a Notice of Intent with the Conservation Commission on property off Court Street on Alden Pond.  It should be noted that the applicant will need further review and permission from both the Conservation Commission and the Board of Selectmen and/or Town Manager to conduct the proposed work.

Public Comment

Linda Benezra addressed the Board on behalf of the Plymouth Area League of Women Voters.  She informed the Board and the public of an upcoming forum the League is hosting on February 15, 2007 in the Plymouth Community Intermediate School’s Little Theater.  “Education Reform: Where Are We and Where Are We Going?” will be hosted by Dr. David Driscoll and broadcast on PACTV.  Ms. Benezra encouraged residents to attend. 

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Benezra for all that the League of Women Voters does for the community.
Public Hearing – Brinker Corp. / Chili’s Grill & Bar

In accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for Brinker Massachusetts Corporation d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar, 2 Plaza Way, Michael Feltch, Manager.   Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

Attorney Andrew Upton, representing Brinker Massachusetts Corporation, spoke on behalf of the license application.  He explained that Brinker Massachusetts is a community-oriented organization that holds 28 liquor licenses in Massachusetts.  Attorney Upton assured the Board that Brinker Massachusetts provides thorough training and supervision for their staff in the laws and procedures of serving alcohol.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or in opposition to the issuance of the license.  No one rose to speak.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Loewenberg, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for Brinker Massachusetts Corporation d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar.   Voted 4-0, approved.

Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust
Bruce Arons, Director of Community Development, presented the Board with a proposal to establish an Affordable Housing Trust Fund.  The purpose of the proposal, Mr. Arons explained, is to create a permanent endowment and continual renewable source of revenue to meet, in part, the housing needs of the Low-Moderate Income and Very Low Income Households of the Town.  

This proposed Affordable Housing Trust Fund, Mr. Arons said, will provide loans and grants to for-profit and non-profit housing developers for the acquisition, capital, and soft costs necessary for the creation of new affordable rental and owner-occupied housing.   Mr. Arons noted that Planning Director Lee Hartmann, Town Planner Valerie Massard, Attorney Kathleen O’Donnell, H & H Consulting, the Affordable Housing Committee, and several other communities were consulted in the development of the proposed Declaration of Trust.  Essentially, Mr. Arons explained, the Trust will allow the Town the ability to ‘drive’ the creation of affordable housing, and it will put the Town in a better position to secure grants.  
While the Affordable Housing Trust Fund could be supplied in part from the affordable housing portion of the Community Preservation Act, Mr. Arons said that, eventually, it would be ideal that the Trust be supplied with a stable source of annual funding.  
Selectman Schena thanked Mr. Arons for his work in moving the affordable housing program forward.  In reviewing the Trust structure document, he asked Mr. Arons why the Board would not serve as the trustees of the fund.  

Mr. Arons responded that the Board of Selectmen would always retain appointing and executive authority over the Trust.   The demanding responsibilities and specialized expertise required of the Trust would be, in Mr. Arons estimation, too burdensome to the Board’s full schedule. 
Selectman Schena suggested that the Board recommend minor modifications to the section outlining the Board’s appointing parameters in the Proposed Housing Trust Structure document, to afford the Board some flexibility in appointing trustees.   He further suggested that the Director of Planning and Development be included on the Board of Trustees.   
Selectman Loewenberg echoed Selectman Schena’s sentiments to create more flexibility within the structure document, suggesting specifically that Mr. Arons revise Section 1(d) (“Oversight”) of the Proposed Housing Trust Structure to read, “As low as five but no more than nine members.”  Section 4 (“Composition of Board of Trustees”), Selectman Loewenberg suggested, could be modified to read, “It is recommended that the Board seek individuals with the following expertise and/or housing interests…”
Mr. Arons noted the Board’s suggestions for revision.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the Affordable Housing Declaration of Trust and the Affordable Housing Trust Structure (with modifications as outlined by the Board during the meeting) as presented by the Office of Community Development.  Voted 4-0, approved.  
Town Meeting Articles

Article 10
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi outlined the factors considered in projecting the costs associated with unemployment benefits for Town employees.   Based on expense trends and consultations with the Human Resource Office and the Finance Director, Ms. Arrighi presented the Town Manager’s recommendation that $103, 000 be appropriated for the Unemployment Compensation Fund for FY2008.  This amount, she noted, reflects a modest increase over last year’s budget.   
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 10 to Town Meeting as presented by the Town Manager’s Office.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Special Town Meeting Articles

Article 9
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the purposes of financing the following water pollution abatement facility projects: repair, replacement and/or upgrade of septic systems, pursuant to agreements with the Board of Health and residential property owners; including without limitation all costs thereof as defined in Section 1 of Chapter 29C of the General Laws; to determine whether this appropriation shall be raised by borrowing from the Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust or otherwise, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Bruce Arons, Director of Community Development, explained that the purpose of Special Article 9 is to replenish the betterment loan element of the Town’s Community Septic Management Program.  For the past five years, Mr. Arons explained, Town Meeting has approved appropriations of $200,000 for the purpose of lending money to homeowners for septic system repairs as described in the article.  
The Town, he said, borrows the funds from the Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust, to be paid back at 0% interest.  Money is then lent to homeowners for septic repairs, to be paid back at 5% interest, with very little risk to the Town.  Last year, Mr. Arons noted, the Town assisted 110 homeowners with the repair of failed septic systems, and the waiting list for further assistance grows.  Approval of another appropriation of $200,000 will allow the program to continue to assist homeowners in need of septic repair. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 9 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 11
To see if the Town will vote to transfer the following parcels of land from the Town Treasurer for the purpose of the sale to the Board of Selectmen for the purpose of conveyance to the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority for the purpose of developing affordable housing thereon:

1. Town of Plymouth Assessor’s Map14, Lot 45B, identified as 26 Murray St., located in downtown Plymouth and having an area of .082 acres more or less.

2. Town of Plymouth Assessor’s Map 56, Lot 71-323, identified as 10 Alpine Road located in the Cedarville area of Plymouth and having an area of .549 acres more or less.

3. Town of Plymouth Assessor’s Map 51, Lot 11-4, identified as 1294 Old Sandwich Road located in the Manomet area of Plymouth and having an area of .499 acres more or less.

Or take any other action relative thereto.

REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Laura Schaefer, Executive Director of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority, presented the Authority’s request for transfer of three properties for the development of affordable housing under the Commonwealth’s Local Initiative Program.  These three properties (as outlined in the proposed article), she explained, have been identified as ideal for redevelopment, and Plymouth Community Housing, a non-profit that has been formed to exclusively develop affordable housing in Plymouth, will develop the proposed units.   The units, she noted, would then be sold to households with income below 80% of the median income (with a target income of 60-70% of the median income).

Selectman Schena confirmed with Ms. Schaefer that the Redevelopment Authority is asking Town Meeting to convey these properties back to the Board of Selectmen, for the Board to then subsequently convey the properties to the Redevelopment Authority.

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 11 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 15
To see if the Town will vote to amend the General Bylaws of the Town by adding a new Paragraph C to Section 71-4 to read as follows:  “The School Committee is hereby authorized to enter into contracts for such periods of time as the School Committee may determine, which may be longer than three years, but not more than ten years.”, or to take any other action relative thereto.

SCHOOL DEPARTMENT

Ms. Arrighi explained that the School Department seeks the ability to enter into contracts longer than 3 years but no more than 10 years.  This, she said, will provide the School Department with enhanced flexibility in entering bus contracts.  Language for the warrant, she said, has been drawn up according to the recommendations of Town Counsel.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 15 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Enforcement of Stickers – Selectman Malaguti received a letter regarding the enforcement of transfer station stickers.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he has scheduled a meeting with David Gould, Acting DPW Director, to discuss the possible implementation of a transponder system, curbside pick-up, and better policing of transfer station use.  Mr. Sylvia has asked that Chairman Quintal be part of this meeting, and both will provide a follow-up report to the Board.  Selectman Malaguti promised residents that he would leave no stone unturned in seeking resolution of this matter. 
Siever Field – Selectman Malaguti raised the matter of the remediation of Siever Field in North Plymouth.   He expressed his wish that the Town had never disturbed the park while looking for possible hazardous materials disposed of at the site decades ago.  Years ago, he said, many areas in town had unregulated disposal sites, and Siever Field was one of them, being encapsulated and redesigned into a park back in the 1940’s.   Selectman Malaguti noted that he has seen no evidence of illness caused by materials in the soil of the park, but the Town will expend money to remediate the site.  He cautioned the Town from “digging around” for remediation projects.  
Mr. Sylvia informed the Board on the latest news pertaining to the Siever Field project.  Three feet of fill will be hauled from Camelot Park to cap the field, and well tests have indicated that this amount of fill will likely be sufficient.  Ultimately, Mr. Sylvia noted, the remediation project is subject to evaluation by the Department of Environmental Protection.

Letters

Waiving Parking and Sewer Fees – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter addressed to the Board from Pilgrim Hall Museum director Peggy Baker, requesting for a waiving of the fees for parking and sewer in conjunction with the Hall’s renovation project.  Mr. Sylvia explained that, while the rule-of-thumb is that the Board should not waive fees, the decision is ultimately at the Board’s discretion.  

Selectman Malaguti expressed his view that the Hall’s restoration project is more of worthy cause and asset to the Town than a burden on the parking and sewer system.  Selectman Loewenberg abstained from the discussion, noting her membership as a trustee of Pilgrim Hall.   Chairman Quintal agreed to the worthy nature of the request, but he questioned the ramifications of going against the Board’s general policy to make a special exception.  Selectman Schena echoed Chairman Quintal’s concerns with considering the waiving of fees on a case-by-case basis.   Selectman Malaguti suggested that the Board reconsider Pilgrim Hall’s request, after revisiting the Parking Fund Fee matter at the end of the month.
New Business

Solid Waste Expenditures - Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board consider the consolidation of Town and School solid waste costs.   

Veterans Services – Chairman Quintal made note of an informational letter from an agency that operates Veterans Services for several towns throughout the Southeastern Massachusetts area.  Mr. Sylvia noted that interviews for the Town Veteran’s Agent position have begun, and invitations have been extended to Plymouth’s Veterans organizations to participate in the final round of interviews.   In the meantime, Mr. Sylvia will look further into the service noted by Chairman Quintal, for informational purposes.
Search for Department of Public Works Director – Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia for an update on the search for a new Department of Public Works Director.  Mr. Sylvia said that first-round interviews would begin within the week, but applications will continue to be accepted in the effort to find the best possible candidate.  In the meantime, Mr. Sylvia noted that Acting Public Works Director David Gould is doing a great job.
Request for Respectful Dialogue – Selectman Schena expressed his wish for the Board to rebut several negative accusations made against the Board in recent months.  Selectman Schena stated that he respects and believes in the rights of individuals to express their opinions, even if they may not always have all the facts on a subject.  When individuals who are elected as (or represent themselves as) leaders in the community make claims or accusations, however, Selectman Schena suggested that they hold themselves to a higher standard of communication and factual integrity.  With leadership, he noted, comes responsibility, and respectful discourse should be given as diligently as it is expected.   Intimidation, mistruths, incendiary language, and false accusations, he explained, will ultimately not help matters.  

In light of recent comments made by Plymouth Police Brotherhood leader Paul Boyle (regarding the renewal of Town Manager Mark Sylvia’s contract), Planning Board member Loring Tripp (regarding the integrity of the Board of Selectmen), Town Meeting Representative Bob Bielan, and Town employee Dale Webber, Selectman Schena wished to assure the public that the Board does not operate in a secretive manner.  While some laws preclude the Board from discussing specific matters openly before reaching a public decision, he noted, the Board does not make ‘back-room deals.’
Chairman Quintal echoed Selectman Schena’s thoughts, urging involved citizens to avoid rumors and negativity, in the spirit of respectful dialogue.  The Chairman apologized for his own behavior at a recent Charter Commission meeting, noting that he would submit a formal apology to the Commission.   There are, Chairman Quintal said, several key matters at the forefront of importance to the citizens of Plymouth, like the Charter Review, County Farm Property, and the Downtown Parking Plan which the Board cannot resolve with a ‘waive of a magic wand.’  It is, he said, the Board’s responsibility to respond to the concerns and diverse opinions of residents, but he asked the public to bring issues before them directly in a respectful manner, in the spirit of cooperation.   
Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Quintal – Yes, Malaguti – Yes.
Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.
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